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KEY FINDINGS
What went wrong in Maple Ridge

CUPE’s findings are disturbing and even shocking. They are also damning evidence against using public private partnerships in the villages, towns and cities of British Columbia.

· The BDO Dunwoody accountant’s report on the downtown core development project was flawed and based on faulty assumptions deliberately constructed to favour the P3. Yet the district claimed the accountant’s report was an independent, professional evaluation that supported the decision to proceed with a P3. 

· There were at least $20 million worth of faulty assumptions in the BDO Dunwoody report. Yet the firm continues to act as auditors for the district and is involved in the review of the redevelopment project.  

· There is no evidence from any minutes of public or in-camera meetings that any councillor scrutinized or questioned the accuracy of the report. Yet both the present council (1999 – 2002) and the previous one (1996 – 1999) were provided with copies. 

· The district assured the public that the agreements were legal. Yet the P3 deals associated with the project were ruled illegal by the B.C. Court of Appeal. 

· The district had received at best conflicting and/or qualified advice in that regard. Yet they still chose to proceed.  

· The district assured the public that the ministers of finance and municipal affairs had pronounced the development a worthy project. Yet there is no record of any comment by either minister. 

· District staff were aware of a Supreme Court of Canada decision that said the City of Victoria city council had the right to nullify a multi-million-dollar waterfront development deal because the deal was illegal under the Municipal Act, and because one council does not have the right to bind its successors to contracts. This decision was discussed with the council in December 2000.

· The district prevented the project going to a referendum because of a fear that it would not pass.

· Ken Stewart, the present Liberal MLA for Maple Ridge-Pitt Meadows, signed the contract with the project developer. One of the principle owners of that development firm has managed two of Stewart’s political campaigns. He has also donated to his election campaigns and was his business associate for many years.  

· The RCMP have conducted an investigation into the relationships of various people involved in the project.  

· The project will cost the taxpayers of Maple Ridge more than $60 million. About $35 million is still owed, and that number will climb significantly if the district borrows the money to pay off the debt. If the agreements are allowed to stand, the developer will receive payouts of  more than $31 million in 2006 and 2007.

INTRODUCTION

Investigating a wrong-headed act

Several months ago it became clear that the public private partnership entered into by a previous council for the District of Maple Ridge was a questionable way to fund and operate the downtown core redevelopment project. At that time, CUPE BC began to research the P3 proposal. This report is the result of that effort.

While the research turned up nearly as many questions as answers, it produced much useful information and raised many questions that will be of interest to voters, taxpayers and all British Columbians interested in the question of public private partnerships.  

This report is based on extensive interviews with interested parties and a review of available documents, including many obtained under the Freedom of Information Act. Several professional organizations and provincial ministries also provided information. 

These include the Municipal Finance Authority, the Chartered Accountant’s Institute of British Columbia, the ministry of community, aboriginal and women’s services, Elections BC and the office of the freedom of information commissioner.

We have particularly relied on documents released by the District of Maple Ridge pursuant to Freedom of Information requests.  We continue to receive those documents.  We do not take responsibility for the veracity of information provided pursuant to those documents.   

CUPE BC represents more than 25,000 municipal workers in British Columbia. These men and women are dedicated to providing quality public services to the communities where they live and work.   

We believe that protecting the decent living wages and working conditions benefits not only our members and their families, but also their communities.  

Public private partnerships are a major threat to the jobs and security of our members. This P3 also poses a threat to the entire community. It is a case of a privatization project that has gone disastrously wrong.  

If P3s mean losing control of public facilities and services to the private sector, then they are a bad investment for the taxpayers of this province. More often than not they have been a bad deal. They have been fraught with risks and they have failed to deliver the benefits that their proponents promise.  

What happened in Maple Ridge is the story of one such project.    

BACKGROUND

Project history 

In 1995 the council of the District of Maple Ridge decided that the district’s downtown core needed to be revitalized. As early as November 1996, the development and operational committee recommended “that Council will adopt design guidelines for the future development and re-development of the downtown core…”
 In 1998, the district approved an official community plan bylaw. It included the redevelopment of the downtown core. 

The district began discussing the “Town Centre Project”, as it was then called, with China International Trade Centre and Investments Inc., a locally incorporated company that was partnered with a similarly named company in the Dongcheng District of Beijing.  They discussed ways to develop land owned by the district in the downtown area and adjacent to the existing municipal hall. The Chinese investment fell through early in 1999.   

After the Chinese investment deal fell through, the principals of China International Trade Centre and Investments Inc. changed the name of the company to P3 International Trade and Investment Incorporated (ITII). This newly named company joined forces with Voth Brothers, a local company, and together they entered into agreements with the district to develop the downtown core project. 

On July 13 and August 30, 1999, the district council passed resolutions approving a partnering agreement and a development agreement between the district and the corporations that were to undertake the development. 

The partnering agreement was between the district and "582584 B.C. Ltd., consisting of Voth Bros. Group and P3 International Trade and Investment Inc. ". The development agreement was between the district and Maple Ridge Town Centre Developments Ltd. as “Developer", with Voth Bros. Development Ltd. and P3 International Trade and Investments Inc. as guarantors of the obligations of the developer. 

The original project called for the development of a leisure centre, youth centre, arts centre, library, office tower, hotel and parking garage. The developer was to plan, design and finance the construction of the municipal facilities. These included the library, leisure centre, youth centre, and arts centre. They would do so on lands that the developer would hold by way of a 50-year ground lease from the district. 
When completed, the district would then lease the developed facilities from the developer. The district was obligated to make a $4 million cash contribution for the facilities. An amended partnering agreement, dated June 15, 2000, increased that contribution to $7 million.  

On August 1, 2000, the district also entered into an agreement assigning present and future lease payments (including any lump sum payments) to Sun Life Assurance. This was in return for financing provided to the developer. In effect, the district guaranteed the developer’s debt. 

The developer was to build an office tower, hotel and parking garage on lands the developer was to purchase from the district. The district was to lease 31,500 square feet of space in the office tower from the developer but could sublet up to 20,000 square feet of that space on a shared-profit basis with the developer.   

According to the lease schedule, the original total cost of the public portion of the project was $25,412,663. When the agreements were revised in June 2000, the total development costs were $23,011,251. The $2.4 million decrease represented a scaling back of the office tower from $4.9 million to $2.5 million (a reduction from the planned eight or nine storeys to six).   

To date, the hotel is non-existent. According to the partnering agreement, it was to commence January 2, 2001. It seems highly unlikely it will ever be built. Construction of the arts centre was to begin December 1, 2000. After years of delay, it is now under construction. The other public facilities and office building are complete.   

CONNECTIONS

Political connections

Much of the planning for the redevelopment took place under the previous district council. Its term ran from 1996 until November 1999. That council included then mayor Carl Durksen and then councillors Tom Baker, Candace Gordon, Linda King, Betty Levens, J. Clements and Ken Stewart. Stewart now is a Liberal MLA for Maple Ridge-Pitt Meadows. The chief administrative officer was Bob Robertson.  

In the 1999 election, there was a significant turnover of councillors, partly due to controversy about the development. Only councillors Linda King and Candace Gordon remained after the 1999 election. Al Hogarth was elected mayor and Jon Harris, Faye Isaac, Craig Speirs and Kathy Morse became councillors.

Hogarth will seek a second term as mayor in the November 16, 2002, municipal elections. Councillors Kathy Morse and Linda King are challenging him for the mayoralty. CAO Robertson left Maple Ridge in March 2002 to become CAO in the City of Hamilton. His replacement, Jim Rule, arrived in Maple Ridge in July 2002 from Sudbury, Ontario.  

Chinese connections

When the downtown core project was in the early stages, part of the investment was to come from Chinese interests, who were reputedly interested in building a trade office and investing in the other core buildings.  

William Stelmaschuk is a local businessman, with a variety of companies and interests.  Stelmaschuk was pivotal in the early stages of the project, and continues to be involved to this day as one of the developers.  

Stelmaschuk was brokering the deal with the Chinese interests. We noted above that the China International Trade Centre and Investments Inc. was working with the Chinese investors from Dongcheng. William Stelmaschuk was the president of that company, while Philip Lundrie and Henry Liu were also directors.  

In October, 1997, Mayor Durksen, CAO Robertson, William Stelmaschuk, Philip Lundrie and “the party who has recently acquired property in the Maple Meadows Business Park”
, among others, were authorized to go to the Dongcheng District of Beijing, China as a delegation.  

The itinerary of that trip included tours and a banquet hosted by a Governor Liu. It also featured a meeting on October 10, 1997, between WJS (William J Stelmaschuk) and Huaxing Real Estate Company “to discuss joint ventures”.
 

On October 8, 1997, the delegation to China signed a friendship agreement between the East District People’s Government, Beijing, China and the District of Maple Ridge. The parties declared their intention to, among other things, “encourage the establishment of mutual trade offices in cooperation with business corporations to further the goal of exchange and cooperation.”

On October 31, 1997, district CAO Bob Robertson sent a letter to Bill Stelmaschuk asking to meet to go over: “1) detailed schedule for Dongcheng Officials visit; 2) preparation of brochure WJS/Maple Ridge re: Trade Office; 3) Trade Office short term;

4) Core Area Project – detailed schedule/options.”

A letter from Mayor Durksen to Lui Jin Yi, general manager of the Beijing East District Huaxing Real Estate Development Construction Management Co., dated October 31, 1997, thanked the Chinese for their hospitality. 

It also said: “We look forward to working with you and the District of Dongcheng on a number of projects.” The letter then went on to discuss the redevelopment project and noted that “we remain committed to working with you and WJS to complete the trade office deal.”  

On March 26, 1998, the district released a mayor’s statement regarding memorandum of agreement with China International Trade Centre and Investments Inc. (CITCI). The release announced that council had agreed to an extension of time for discussions and negotiations with CITCI “to see the development of certain municipal lands in the Downtown”.  It went on to discuss the proposed P3 project.  

CITCI was incorporated on January 28, 1998.  Its principals were William Stelmaschuk (president), Henry Liu, and Phillip Lundrie. It appears that there was a corresponding entity formed in Beijing.

A further trip to China took place from March 29 – April 6, 1998. That trip included Brock Mcdonald, Betty Levens, Mayor Carl Durksen and his wife Mary. The itinerary included a “signing ceremony/announcement of opening of Beijing/Maple Ridge Trade Office, town core project”. There was also a banquet hosted by Huaxing Real Estate Development Construction Management Co., meetings with government officials from Dongcheng district and various shopping tours and sightseeing. 

In May 1998, the District of Maple Ridge hosted government officials of Dongcheng district, as well as the president of the Huaxing real estate company.  

In October 1998, a third trip to China took place. This time the participants included, from district staff, CAO Bob Robertson, John Leeburn, Julie Case and Marcia Freeman.  Those members left a week earlier than council members, on October 4, 1998, spending two days in Hong Kong. A letter to the liaison in Dongcheng noted that district staff members then “would like to have 4 or 5 days to travel to other cities during the time period”.  

Mayor Durksen and councillor Tom Baker departed Vancouver October 12, 1998, and stayed until October 21, 1998. Councillor Bill Stelmaschuk and Henry Liu also joined the trip, departing Vancouver on October 4, 1998.  Emily Baker also attended.  It is not clear whether Mayor Durksen was unable to go at the last minute.  Councillor Clements was also scheduled to go, according to an earlier itinerary, but did not make the trip.  

Prior to that visit, CAO Robertson sent a letter to the Dongcheng economic and trade committee (September 3, 1998) that said: “We are at the point where we require specific information about the roles, functions and levels of involvement of the Dongcheng Government and CITI/Beijing.” He expressed a hope to get matters resolved during their impending visit.  

After that, things started to fall apart. In November 1998, the president of the Huaxing real estate firm sent a letter to Carl Durksen with several concerns, including the fact that in the “Notice to Proceed”, the name of the private investor had been changed to China International Trade Center and Investments (1998) Ltd., which did not have the Chinese interests as directors, instead of China International Trade Center and Investments Inc., which was jointly registered. 

Citing this and other concerns about the form of the proposed contract, the letter indicated that the Chinese government was getting cold feet. However, the president of the Huaxing real estate company wanted to continue. He wrote: “So if circumstances permit, I am still willing to solely invest in the Town Center Project or other projects in Maple Ridge.”  

By February 1999, the Chinese were all but out of the deal. Mayor Durksen sent a letter to the governor of Dongcheng district on February 24, 1999, that included the following.

“The core project is coming along very nicely. We have expanded our partnership to include the Maple Ridge School District and other private sector partners…We look forward to continued strong relations with the District of Dong Cheng and hope this project will be an important component of that relationship.”  

Within a few months, Voth Brothers replaced the Chinese company as a private partner.  Stelmaschuk, Liu and Lundrie continued to be involved. Their company, China International Trade Centre and Investments was renamed P3 International Trade and Investments Inc.

There is no indication why the Chinese investment finally fell through. However, it was in late 1998 that the Chinese government closed down one of the largest investment companies (GITIC) in the country due to rampant corruption.  

GITIC filed for bankruptcy early in 1999. Other corruption-ridden state companies soon followed suit. The effect of those collapses rippled throughout municipally and provincially controlled investment trusts across China, including those that were not corrupt. Money for all institutions dried up.  

As one commentator put it: “There are several reasons for the dire straits in which the ‘itics’ (international trust and investment companies) now find themselves. One is the caliber of management, which has been wracked by malpractices, embezzlement and corruption. The management saw itics as a personal treasury, from which funds could be diverted to various ends without awkward questions being asked.”
  A favourite ploy was to funnel money from these companies to private investments in foreign countries.

Or as another commentator put it: “In the case of GITIC, where the ultimate borrower was a big provincial government, foreign lenders felt secure. But money was being diverted into investment scams, property schemes and the overheated stock market. A fair chunk also disappeared into suitcases taken overseas as the newly rich built nest-eggs abroad…”

We have no reason to believe that the officials in Dongcheng district were in any way involved in any corruption. However, as stated above, money immediately and almost completely dried up, and it is possible that this was at least partly why the Chinese investment disappeared. 

It may be that Maple Ridge is lucky that the Chinese investment didn’t proceed. Maybe things could have been even worse than they are. What is to be learned from the Chinese connection?

First, the District of Maple Ridge had a timeline for redevelopment. For a long time there seems to have been a belief that the Chinese were going to shower Maple Ridge with a bonanza of money and trade opportunities. At this point, planning reflected that belief.  District staff and politicians were committed to a P3, and spoke about the trade and other economic spin-offs associated with the Chinese investment. 

We suspect that by the time the Chinese pulled out of the deal, the district was entrenched in the P3 option. Stelmaschuk’s company was deeply involved, and the P3 approach had been touted for many months. It was hard to turn back. Instead, we suspect Stelmaschuk and others (perhaps staff, perhaps politicians) started desperately looking for other investors to keep the deal alive.  

Secondly, we believe that this initial involvement with the Chinese may partially explain why the deal was single-sourced instead of the more preferable issuance of a request for proposals, in which any number of parties could have submitted proposals for the redevelopment project. 

Again, in this regard, the district was up against the wall in terms of timelines. We suspect the district, which already was receiving some criticism for the ever-extending timelines and the shaky relationship with the Chinese, just wanted to get on with the deal.  Issuing a request for proposals would have brought the whole matter to the public’s attention. 

Remember that by the time the Chinese finally pulled out and Voth Brothers were in, it was only months before the next municipal election. Reminding the public that this deal had not advanced much since the start of their term was not an attractive alternative. And a request for proposals may have shut out Stelmaschuk, who apparently at this point had an inside track on the deal.  

Third, the Chinese connection in this case demonstrates the dangers that a local government faces when it deals with a foreign country, as is often the case when you are dealing with public private partnerships. When you don’t know who you are dealing with, you are undertaking a significant risk. You also lose some control over the project.  If you want to get information about that company it is difficult, if not impossible.  Further, freedom of information laws that apply to governments do not apply to private companies. 

Finally, we think it is significant that district staff and politicians made three trips to Beijing, China in the space of one year. We do not suggest there is anything wrong with City staff and politicians traveling as part of their work, or to sister cities.  However, three trips in one year seems excessive.  

There is one final piece that is relevant to the Chinese connection. As part of our Freedom of Information request in March 2002, we asked for all records relating to trips taken to China by district staff, mayor or councillors between 1996 and 1999, including expense claims. We also requested any minutes, letters, records, reports (including reports to council) or notes relating to the trips. 

Last week, we received a bill for $4330.92 from the District of Maple Ridge, strictly with regard to retrieval of the information related to China. The district has the authority to waive charges for FOI requests if it is in the public interest to do so. Surely it is in the interest of the citizens of Maple Ridge and others to learn the truth about the Chinese involvement in this project. We await the information that would lay this matter to rest. 

Corporate connections

As noted above, after the Chinese investors pulled out of the redevelopment project, Voth Brothers stepped in. The initial contracts for the deal were the partnering agreement of July 13, 1999, and the development agreement of August 30, 1999. 

The partnering agreement was between the district and "582584 B.C. Ltd., consisting of Voth Bros. Group and P3 International Trade and Investment Inc. The development agreement was between the district and Maple Ridge Town Centre Developments Ltd. as Developer, with Voth Bros. Development Ltd. and P3 International Trade and Investments Inc. as guarantors of the obligations of the developer. 

The principals of Voth Brothers are Kenneth and Don Voth. We know little about the Voth Brothers except that they were earlier involved in the ECRA project in Maple Ridge.  

We assume that the audit performed for the district will include investigation into the relationships of the Voth Brothers with the other parties involved in this project. 

FALSE ASSUMPTIONS

The BDO Dunwoody report

In 1999, the district retained BDO Dunwoody to undertake a financial assessment of the proposed public private partnership to redevelop district-owned property at Maple Ridge Town Centre.  

They were to determine whether the P3 proposal (called the “leasing alternative”) would provide the district with “value for money” given the district’s alternative of undertaking the project on its own without a private sector partner (“build/buy”).    

The report, dated August 31, 1999, was sent to council with a September 14, 1999, covering letter signed by Terry Gordon and Margaret McFarlane of BDO Dunwoody.  

Council and staff relied on the report’s assessment of the two options to make their ultimate decision to choose the P3 option. Council used it to defend their decision in public discussions, but the document itself seems to have remained in-camera.  

The report found that it would be slightly less expensive to proceed by the traditional public option. This “build/buy” option had a total cost of $33,825,000 in present value terms. The second option, the “leasing alternative” or private option, had a total cost of  $34,494,000. The net disadvantage of leasing added up to $669,000. 

However, our investigation revealed that many of the background assumptions that made the private leasing option appear more attractive were unsubstantiated or incorrect. When we completed our investigation, we had the accounting firm of MacDonald Ng and Company review our findings for accuracy. Their full report is attached as Appendix A.  

In all, CUPE estimates that, if we look at the actual dollars to be spent under each option over the 25 years, the P3 option was at a minimum $20 million more expensive than if the district had done the project using the traditional public (build/buy) option.  

Most importantly, we found, and our accountant agrees, that there is no basis in fact for adding the 15 per cent cost premium to the public option. As our accountant points out, “They add a 15 per cent surcharge to the design/build option and attempt to justify this by stating the Developer in the lease option would have certain advantages such as a shorter time frame to construct the project, economies of scale, experience in operations and would assume financial risks and others. If the District of Maple Ridge was to hire its own developer, surely they would hire one with the experience, size and capacity to deliver these same benefits.”

Secondly, we found that the Dunwoody report assumed an inflated interest rate for borrowing money to build the project. The report assumed that if the district was to build the project, it would have had to borrow money from the Municipal Finance Authority (MFA) at an effective annual interest rate of 7 per cent. 

The actual MFA rate at the time the report was commissioned and the contracts entered into (1999) ranged between 5.49 and 5.99 per cent. This would depend on the length of the term (from five to 25 years) and the time of year (there was more than one issue). The range did not depend on the size of the project.
 That information was available to both the district and BDO Dunwoody. All they had to do was ask for it.  

Using the average of the two rates (5.75 per cent) the actual cost of  interest charges over 25 years would be $5.215 million cheaper using the correct interest rate, as noted on  page 3 of MacDonald Ng’s report. 

However, we think the difference between the two options was actually misstated by far more than $20.5 million. This is because, in addition to the $20.5 million of faulty assumptions mentioned above: 

· The Dunwoody report made assumptions about tax revenue that decreased the cost estimate of the P3 option. (Value: $3.944 million.)

The report reduces the estimated cost of the P3 by assuming millions of dollars in increased taxes due to the development. We have not yet been provided the information related to the actual increase in revenues. However, we suggest that the figures used were highly unrealistic. In fact the hotel has not yet been built, and therefore about 38 per cent of the projected revenue (about $1.5 million) has failed to materialize.  

Our accountants agree, saying that “projected incremental municipal tax revenue attributed to the lease option is highly unrealistic and exaggerated.”

· The Dunwoody report assumed that under the public option, the land used for the hotel and office would remain undeveloped. (Value $1.7 million).

To quote our accountant’s report, “the assumption that land used for the hotel and office tower would remain undeveloped is naïve and improbable.”

· Further, the Dunwoody report failed to include costs associated with administering a P3. (Value: $2.496 million.) 

There is no estimate, for example, of the extra cost associated with contract administration (expenses related to establishing and maintaining a contractual relationship with the private vendor), consultant and legal fees related to the contract process (a cost of using P3s), expansion or dedication of administrative personnel to this project.

However, in November 2000, the district produced a project summary financial report that included a line item under capital expenditures entitled “Consulting/Design/Transition”. Those figures were missing from the BDO Dunwoody report one year earlier. Surely, everyone involved recognized that there would be consulting, design and transition costs associated with the project.  

The actual and projected figures in the summary were: 1999–$196,000, 2000–$1.3 million, 2001–$1.0 million. (Total value: $2.496 million.) 

Shortly before completing this report, we received further documents, pursuant to our FOI request, that indicated the costs of administering the contracts were assumed to be included in the P3 estimates. A year later, however, they showed up as an additional cost in the project summary. 

· Our accountant researched the cost of construction for the project. They estimate that it should have been $1 million cheaper than the developer charged. 

These examples do not represent an exhaustive list of the factors that skewed the comparison of options in favour of the private sector development. In fact, the comparisons were even worse as the project was finalized.  For example, the district ended up paying $7 million up front as seed money, rather than $4 million.  

Who is responsible?

Who is responsible for the flawed assumptions on which the BDO Dunwoody report is based? The report contains the following early disclaimer. 

“Our analysis incorporates and relies on many assumptions that were developed by District staff and other parties. Under the terms of engagement, we have not sought external verification of these assumptions and we do (sic) express an opinion as to their validity or plausibility. We caution you that the actual outcome of certain events that are inherent in these assumptions will vary from the information presented in this report and the variations may be material.”
  

This leads one to assume that the assumptions are the sole responsibility of the municipality. Critical background documents upon which most of these assumptions were based were not made available until recently despite repeated FOI requests. These documents did not contain information that would explain the origin of the assumptions discussed above.  

However, the covering letter from the District, dated October 18, 2002, did note that:

“DBO Dunwoody Report – Section 25 As promised on October 9, please find enclosed copies of some of the documentation we have found pertaining to section 25 of the report as well as some additional financial records.  Due to the lengthy involvement of and high use of records by former members of staff, various consultants, and solicitors, we have had difficulty locating documentation related to “the simplifying assumptions referred to in section 25, on page 9 of the report”.  
In spite of their disclaimer, a reading of the report would lead one to assume that BDO Dunwoody was responsible for some of the most critical assumptions. For example, page 9 of the report states that “In order to compare the two options available to the District, we made a number of simplifying assumptions as follows…We have assumed that the District would pay a premium of 15% over the cost base estimated by the Developer”.

Such comments suggest that the consultant, with its particular knowledge and expertise, made the assumptions, adding credibility to the document. But it defies logic to intimate that they did so only to absolve themselves of all responsibility for those assumptions in a disclaimer.  

The public is increasingly critical of accountants who do not check the validity of information provided to them by their clients. This is particularly alarming given that the public did not get a chance to scrutinize the report, but had to rely on what the bureaucrats and politicians said. It is all the more disturbing when, on the face of it, the assumptions are so obviously specious and, in the case of the MFA rates, easily verifiable.    

The professional conduct inquiry

For that reason, and to determine who is responsible for the assumptions and resulting analysis, CUPE requested an inquiry by the Institute of Chartered Accountants of British Columbia’s professional conduct enquiry committee. The request was related to the above matters. But there is a larger issue related to public perception of lack of bias by accounting firms.  

BDO Dunwoody is also a corporate member of the Canadian Council for Public Private Partnerships, a member-driven organization which is a self-professed “advocate for public-private partnership development with decision-makers at all levels of government in Canada”.  

The CCPPP has less generously been called “the front-group for some of the world’s largest corporations who try to make people feel good about privatizing every precious public service we have.”
  

How can the public be assured that an analysis of this kind is truly independent and unbiased, particularly when one considers that large chartered accountant firms like BDO Dunwoody stand to realize huge benefits from increasing privatization of public services?  

In the wake of the accounting scandals that have rocked the corporate boardrooms here in Canada and elsewhere, this and other questions pose legitimate concerns that increasingly trouble the public. These questions have a practical application in this case.  

Alarm bells should also be sounded since the municipality again has retained BDO Dunwoody to review the project now that it has been ruled illegal by the B.C. Court of Appeal.

We are not suggesting that BDO Dunwoody has done anything improper. But the appearance of independence must accompany every step of any investigation into the history of this project. 

On September 26, 2002, CUPE learned that, upon reviewing the report provided by BDO Dunwoody, the institute’s ethics committee would not be proceeding. That initial finding was to be confirmed in late October.  

The institute says DBO Dunwoody is not responsible for the validity of any assumptions provided by its client, whether or not those assumptions would likely be attributed to the chartered accountant (as they were in this case).   

As long as the disclaimer exists, BDO Dunwoody is not responsible. The institute’s decision also confirms that the firm has no responsibility for verifying what are prima facie very weak and insupportable assumptions.  

At a public meeting held August 12, 2002, Bill Cox, of BDO Dunwoody, commented that in a post-Enron world, his firm would not do a report like the one they did for Maple Ridge. These comments are not reflected in the minutes, but some observers had Cox repeat his comments to ensure that they had heard correctly. They had.   

At that meeting, Paul Gill, Maple Ridge’s general manager of corporate and financial services, stated, “the report is based on a number of assumptions and BDO Dunwoody did not come up with those assumptions.”

Councillor Kathy Morse stated that, “the assumptions were not correct.”

The ruling of the institute ethics committee may be surprising to the public, but at least it clarifies where responsibility lies according to the chartered accountants. It lies with the municipality where the assumptions originated.  

District responsibility

Despite the concerns and comments outlined above, we still do not know the source of the assumptions that led to a recommendation that the district choose a P3 option. It is apparent that somebody was intent upon that option being chosen.  

According to then councillor Ken Stewart, now the Liberal MLA for Maple Ridge–Pitt Meadow, council was simply provided with the information and relied on it and other recommendations. He says council was unanimous in its support “because of the recommendations of the experts”. He comments that “We relied a lot on the recommendations of staff and people hired to help us through this process.”
   

At an in-camera council meeting in August 1999, district CAO Bob Robertson provided an in-depth description of the project, including the following reference to the BDO Dunwoody report:

“Mr. Robertson advised that there has been an independent financial Value for Money Audit completed by BDO Dunwoody and a preliminary review by K.P.M.G. and they both show that these are operating agreements. The BDO report shows a slight negative impact of doing the project in this configuration. Robertson stated that they will change their report to reflect the fact that parking numbers have changed a bit. 

“Also, there are a number of things BDO have identified as qualitative which could make their analysis very positive. For example, staff estimate that increased numbers of users will generate about $65,000 per year in fees; paid parking could generate more than $100,000 per year, and new development will likely occur as a result of the project. Any one of this alone, would make this joint project positive from the BDO analysis perspective.”

The subject was then canvassed in an update on the project provided at a public council meeting a few days before the municipal election of 1999:

“The Chief Administrative Officer advised that the details of the project have been discussed with the Minister of Municipal Affairs and two separate financial accounting firms who felt it was a positive one. The project was also discussed with the Minister of Finance. Agreements were put together with technical and legal advice and they do fall within the Municipal Act as it is currently written and the writ will not in any way affect the mechanics or progress of the downtown core project.”
  (The writ referred to will be discussed below).

Council did not question the assumptions

We found no evidence in the minutes or from any other source that any of the politicians questioned the conclusions of the BDO Dunwoody report. Nor did they ask about the origin or substantiation of the assumptions upon which much of it was based.   

This was true of both the council in place when the report was produced (1996-99) and the council elected in November 1999. Both councils were given copies of the report.  

On September 15, 1999, a report from the CAO to Mayor Carl Durksen and councillors on “External Financial Analysis of Core Development Agreement” included the following:

“Attached is the final report prepared by BDO Dunwoody Ltd. that provides a financial analysis of the core redevelopment project. Council requested this report and it compares two options for the project: the District building the public components acting alone; and, the District working in partnership with a private developer as outlined in the development agreement.”  

The memo summarizes the main findings of the report.

Present members of council were also given the report immediately upon being elected. A report dated December 8, 1999, addressed to Mayor Al Hogarth and councillors from CAO Robertson says, “Council has directed staff to prepare a detailed report to provide an update with respect to the downtown core redevelopment project.” 

With respect to the BDO Dunwoody report, this staff report states that: “At the direction of Council, the financial aspects of the Development Agreement were reviewed in detail by an independent accounting firm BDO Dunwoody. Their analysis is attached (Appendix X). Essentially, BDO suggests that the project is financially very positive to the District of Maple Ridge and it should have significant financial spin-off benefits.” 

So it is clear that the present council not only was aware of the report, but also received copies of it. The project was considered at the next council meeting on December 14, 1999, but there is no record of comments or questions about the BDO Dunwoody report.  

A motion was passed at that meeting to allow signing of the necessary development permits related to the project. The minutes include the following: “The Municipal Clerk noted that the staff report and recommendations would normally be presented to Committee of the Whole first prior to being forwarded to Council, however, there are no further committee meetings in December.”

It is up to the people of Maple Ridge to determine the level of responsibility of their present councillors in failing to flag inadequacies of the information provided by their staff. In making that determination, citizens will also want to note that despite all the questionable assumptions in the BDO Dunwoody report, it still indicated a net disadvantage of proceeding with a P3. Nevertheless, council voted unanimously to proceed with the P3 option.  

Finally, with regard to municipal responsibility for the assumptions, Appendix A of the staff report says: “In preparing this report we reviewed and relied on the following information.” It then lists the partnering and development agreements and other items, including a Maple Ridge “Town Core Community Impacts and Benefits” report dated January 1999, prepared by Harris-Hudema Consulting Group Limited. It also references “memoranda and letters prepared by the Developer outlining various aspects of the Project.”  

We have received only one of those memoranda. The other three are still missing and have not been located by the district. None of these documents provide any basis for the wrong assumptions we have discussed above. 

Appendix B of the staff report also states, “We conducted a review of information relating to various taxation issues as well as other publicly available information relating to this matter. We completed such other investigation and analysis as was necessary to complete this report.”   

It also states that “We had various meetings and telephone conferences with the following individuals: Robert Robertson, Mike Murray, Paul Gill and Jake Rudolph (for the district); Ken Voth, Don Voth, Grant Turnbull (PEng) and Michael Hines (CA) (for the developer) and Jonathan Huggett (PEng)”. 

CUPE has received no records related to these meetings.  

OTHER CONSULTANTS

Does the KPMG report exist?

The minutes of the in-camera meeting of August 30, 1999, show that “Mr. Robertson advised that there has been an independent financial Value for Money Audit completed by BDO Dunwoody and a preliminary review by KPMG and they both show that these are operating agreements.”

CUPE requested any documents related to KPMG, but we have not yet received them. We did receive a letter dated November 17, 1998, to KPMG in Surrey, B.C., from Bob Robertson, requesting “an opinion with respect to what constitutes a ‘liability’ from a financial and accounting perspective”, and later in the letter “specifically, is an operating lease over a multi-year period deemed to be a liability”.  

We also received a letter dated January 25, 1999, from Stuart MacKay and Tony Seguss of KPMG Consulting Services in Vancouver, to Ron Boyes, special projects coordinator for the District of Maple Ridge.  

In the letter, KPMG reviewed the proposed project, then confirmed its understanding of what was required of them: “To assist the District in determining its best course of action, you require KPMG to complete an independent evaluation of the figures respecting the two options for the proposed development.

The letter also states “We understand that the report will be made public.” It suggests who would be assigned to the project, then concludes with a fee and expense estimate of $27,000-$29,000 plus GST.

The letter indicates that, if the KPMG report exists and if, indeed, the work described above was done, then it should answer many of the questions we have asked about the assumptions that were apparently relied on in the BDO Dunwoody report. 

On July 31, 2002, we received a letter from the district with regard to various aspects of our FOI request. It stated: “Some of the records from BDO Dunwoody Chartered Accountants and Consultants and KPMG Chartered Accountants have been omitted at this time to allow for third party consultation as permitted under section 21 of the Act. In accordance with section 23, we will advise you of our decision on whether or not to disclose these records no later than August 30, 2002.”

On October 18, 2002, CUPE received further documents from the district but they do not include a KPMG report or any reference to it. 

Changing auditors

The district changed auditors between the audits of 2000 and 2001. CUPE’s accountants note that, “the DMR financial statements were audited by KPMG in 2000. The 2001 financial statements have been audited by BDO Dunwoody. It appears Dunwoody has won over the audit as well as the hearts and minds of some of the more influential individuals in DMR despite the apparent inaccuracies in their report on this project.  There are references to a preliminary report prepared by KPMG. Perhaps this preliminary report, which we understand is unavailable, will reveal why a change of auditors was made.”

CUPE recognizes that municipalities change auditors from time to time. We offer no conclusion regarding whether the project reports were instrumental in the decision to change auditors at that time. Others may offer enlightening information in that regard. 

Who is Jonathan Huggett?

Although there are few references to Jonathon Huggett in the documents, we know that he was hired by the district as consultant on this project. Huggett has also worked for several government organizations advising on P3s. Apparently he has cited Maple Ridge as one of his “success stories”.  

He attended an in-camera council meeting as early as September 1997 to provide background to his experience with P3s. Following a discussion about the project, Huggett was retained to provide professional services to a maximum of $39,500 excluding GST.  

In November 1997, he provided “Strategy for Sole Source Negotiations”. The document included proposed guidelines for use in the project. He also made recommendations at a November 10, 1997, meeting. He proposed that:

· Once council puts forward a request for proposals, they should be committed to going ahead with the subject project; council should not test the waters and then pull back;

· Council be committed to an open and competitive process;

· Council members not be on the team that evaluates the expressions of interest or request for proposals.

Council acted on those recommendations to some degree, but there was no open and competitive process.

He also was included in a group that traveled to Beijing, China, in late March 1998, when it was believed that Chinese interests were going to invest in the project. He was referred to as the district’s “P3 consultant” in KPMG’s January 25, 1999, letter to council. He was still involved in August 1999 when the partnering agreement was signed. Memos related to negotiations were copied to Huggett. 

Huggett enjoyed council’s favour as late as 2001, when he appeared in the listing of vendors who receive more than $10,000 (per the Financial Information Act). It noted that he had received $32,518.03.

The Economic Advisory Commission minutes of March 8, 2001, contain the following: “Jonathon Huggett, an independent consultant for the downtown core project outlined to the Commission the upcoming construction schedule. With favorable whether (sic), the project is on time with library opening on March 17, 2001; Leisure/Youth Centre to be completed by the end of this summer and construction of the Art Centre to begin within four to six weeks.

“Other municipalities consider the Maple Ridge downtown core project a success story….Several Commissioners expressed concerns regarding the high costs of this project. Huggett believes that the costs are low compared to other similar projects.”

Specifically with regard to the BDO Dunwoody report, as noted above, Appendix A states that, in preparing the report “we had various meetings and telephone conferences with the following individuals”. Huggett is on the list. 

Harris and Hudema

The firm of Harris and Hudema, Consulting Group Limited, prepared a report called “Maple Ridge Town Core Community Impacts and Benefits” in January 1999. The report promised what could only be called spectacular benefits from proceeding with the public private partnership project. 

The district produced a series of information sheets called “Fast Facts: Maple Ridge Town Centre” in late 1999, including one titled “Facts About Economic Benefits”. This fact sheet contained most of the promises in the Harris and Hudema study. 

This fact sheet claimed the following benefits: 1,032 person-years of construction, 668 long-term jobs, $20 million per year in employment earnings, $16 million per year to spend on goods and services in Maple Ridge, potential for 50 additional jobs from spin-off development, $40 million in construction costs much of which will be spent locally, $750,000 to the district in development cost charges, up to $1,251,000 in annual tax revenue, and a catalyst for adjacent commercial and residential development.

The sheet also states that “figures are estimates based on an independent analysis”
.  Bob Robertson’s telephone number and email address are provided for individuals with “further questions”.  What was not noted in the fact sheet was that the report was prepared for the private sector partner using their data and assumptions. 

Once again the public was told that an “independent analysis” supported the project, when in fact that analysis came entirely from a private sector proponent of the project. 

Ministers of municipal affairs and finance

Earlier in this report we quoted from the council minutes of November 9, 1999, as follows: “The Chief Administrative Officer advised that the details of the project have been discussed with the Minister of Municipal Affairs and two separate financial accounting firms who felt it was a positive one. The project was also discussed with the Minister of Finance. Agreements were put together with technical and legal advice and they do fall within the Municipal Act as it is currently written and the writ will not in any way affect the mechanics or progress of the downtown core project.”

In our initial FOI request to the district (March 19, 2002) we asked for any record of those discussions. We received a letter from the district, dated July 31, 2002 advising us that: “We were unable to locate or find any written ‘records relating to the said discussion with the Minister of Municipal Affairs and the Minister of Finance’. Consequently, we were unable to verify or deny whether or not any of the missing records actually exist.”

It seems inconceivable that a CAO would report publicly that the project had received some level of endorsement from two provincial cabinet ministers without creating any record, including emails or notes to files, which would confirm that endorsement.  

The following possibilities exist: There was no endorsement, the endorsement was exaggerated, the files have been lost.  

We have no way of knowing which of those possibilities is the truth. We do know that once again the district made statements intended to assure the people of Maple Ridge that this was a good project. We suggest that the public would assume that the two ministries had undertaken some level of review of the project and endorsed them. That does not appear to be the case.  

Remember that this council meeting took place just a few days before the 1999 election.  There is no record in any of the minutes that either the 1996–1999 council or the 1999 council, which started its term soon after, asked for any reports or other documentation to confirm the existence and/or validity of the endorsement by the minister of municipal affairs or the minister of finance.  

THOSE OPPOSED

Gordon Robson vs. the district

On July 3, 2002, the B.C. Court of Appeal, the highest court in British Columbia, ruled in a unanimous decision that the agreements entered into by the District of Maple Ridge for the redevelopment of the district’s downtown core were ultra vires (beyond the power of) the district and void ab initio (from the beginning).   

The lawsuit, led by Maple Ridge citizen Gordon Robson, began on October 29, 1999.   The suit contended that the resolutions authorizing the partnering agreement and the development agreement with the district were ultra vires because they did not provide for a counter-petition opportunity, while authorizing the municipality to incur a liability in excess of five years.  

The Municipal Act at the time required that if a council is to incur a liability “for more than 5 years, the council must not incur the liability until it has provided a counter petition opportunity in relation to the proposed liability.” (Section 451(3)(a))

The liability in this case was the commitment by the district to lease back from the developer the leisure centre, the youth centre and a portion of office space for 25 years.  

The act required a district to allow the opportunity for citizens to force a referendum by obtaining signatures of at least 5 per cent of the electors of the area to which the counter-petition applies.

The district argued that the leases were “operating” rather than “capital” leases 

and therefore created “commitments” rather than “liabilities”.

From the time the original partnering agreement was signed, there were questions about the legality of those agreements.   

Minutes of an in-camera meeting of August 30, 1999, note that: “Mr. Robertson advised that there has been an independent financial Value for Money Audit completed by B.D.O. Dunwoody and a preliminary review by K.P.M.G. and they both show that these are operating agreements.” 

In the BDO Dunwoody report there is no opinion rendered, nor any discussion about whether the leases are operating or capital leases, nor whether that distinction is definitive as to the issue of liability. We have not seen the KPMG review and therefore have no comment on that.

The fact that Robertson would point out that the leases were “operating agreements” (presumably as opposed to capital agreements) prior to the date that Robson filed his suit indicates that the issue of legality had already been brought to their attention.  

Huggett says, “the municipality had at least one lawyer’s opinion that the deal was illegal” before it signed the deal. 

As reported in the Maple Ridge News, Huggett “knew of at least one lawyer who said the municipality required the consent of voters, but former municipal administrator Bob Robertson decided to get a variety of opinions. Huggett said lawyer Chris Murdy, hired to write the deal, told the municipality the law was unclear on that point and there were some risks to moving forward.”

At the committee of the whole meeting on August 12, 2002, Robson suggested there were several legal opinions including one by Young (who is acting on behalf of the district now, and who was the municipal solicitor when the original Memorandum of Understanding was signed).  

Young replied that, “it was an unfair question.” He also noted that opinions are privileged. Robson said there were at least four opinions that the deal was illegal. CUPE has not been able to confirm this, and we have not received documentation on this issue, despite our FOI request.   

Whatever the legal advice, the district chose to proceed and publicly insisted everything was fine. At the council meeting of November 9, 1999, CAO Robertson advised that “agreements were put together with technical and legal advice and they do fall within the Municipal Act as it is currently written and the writ (Robson’s writ filed October 29, 1999) will not in any way affect the mechanics or progress of the downtown core project.”
  

When the new council was sworn in, Robson’s lawyer immediately sent a letter to lawyer Christopher Murdy, who was acting for the district. The letter stated:

“We understand that the new Council and Mayor have now been sworn in. Robson has heard that there is an intention to quickly sign a lease with the developers in connection with this project. Your clients are hereby placed on notice that the Mayor, Council and Senior administrative staff will all be held personally responsible for any additional damages suffered by the municipality of Maple Ridge if they proceed to bind the municipality to any further obligations now that they are clearly on notice that the agreements are ultra vires as no referendum has been held or counter petition opportunity been given.  

“Although we have not yet received all of the contractual documents, our review of the materials provided indicates that the agreements are unenforceable as they constitute an agreement to agree. Accordingly, proceeding with the lease cannot be justified on the basis that the municipality is already bound by the agreements.”

Current council knew of possible illegal deal

Robson’s letter is of particular interest. First, it tends to confirm the suspicion that there was some desperation to push the deal through the new council before it had a chance to thoroughly examine the project.   

The letter is dated more than a week prior to the meeting in which the council passed the motion to sign the development permit. As noted, this was to be the last meeting in December.

It is also interesting, considering the outcome of the case, that the new council was given notice by Robson that they would be held “personally responsible”. It also confirms that the new council was, or should have been, fully aware of the concerns about the legality of the deal.  

There is no question that the issue was also publicly aired prior to the new council passing the motion on December 14, authorizing the development permit for the project.  In fact, Robson’s letter was included in a newspaper story in the Maple Ridge and Pitt Meadows Times. 

That story reported that: “Chief Administrator Bob Robertson refused comment on the fax Wednesday. But he confirmed the master lease agreement for the downtown core project is expected to be presented to Council ‘within a few days’. 

A newspaper story the day after the December 14 meeting, ran under the headline “Core project has unanimous support”. It reported that, “Hogarth said council wished to publicly state its support for the project now because of some of the questions that had emerged before the election – including whether or not a referendum was required. Having received the background on the project, he said he and the rest of council now feel comfortable with having the project proceed as it has been outlined.  

“‘It is a financially and legally sound deal that will improve the community’s economic prospects and provide a number of needed amenities,’ Hogarth said.   

“While demolition and design work continues, the deal is also the subject of a court action initiated by local resident Gordon Robson, who claims the existing agreements contravene the Municipal Act.  

“Robson says the 25-year lease constitutes a liability of more than five years – for which municipalities are required to ask for public consent. The municipality’s legal advice indicates otherwise.”

So there is no doubt that the issue of legality came up, that all councillors were aware of the issue, and that they chose to proceed.  

Indeed, the initial partnering agreement contemplated the possibility that the agreement would be found illegal. It obligates the municipality to reimburse the developer for its costs if the agreement is declared void. 

In this regard, the key sections of the partnering agreement were contained in Article 3 – Contract Framework:

“3.1 The District and the Developer acknowledge and agree that this Agreement is entered into and structured on the basis that it must comply with the terms of the Municipal Act and to that end, the Agreement and all agreements anticipated hereunder shall be interpreted and construed as operating leases and so not financial liabilities within the meaning of Section 451 of the Municipal Act or the Canadian Institute of Chartered Accountants Handbook.

“To further that objective, the parties acknowledge and agree that:

(a) there is no bargain purchase;

(b) less than 90 percent of the revenue will come from the District in recognition of the synergies of this project as a whole and the mutual dependency of all aspects of the project; and

(c) the lease term of 25 years is less than 75 percent of the anticipated life span for the Project of 50 years or more.

“3.2 The District and the Developer agree that if a Court of competent jurisdiction holds that this agreement is contrary to the Municipal Act, the parties shall in good faith negotiate an amendment to the Partnering Agreement, the Development Agreement

and the Lease Agreements, as may be required, in order to limit the District's obligations to those permitted in law, which arrangement may involve shortening the term to five (5) years and a balloon payment at the conclusion of the term to reflect any then owing financial commitments, including termination costs arising out of construction of the Town Centre, so as to make the Developer whole, as if the agreements had been completed in their entirety.”

Court rules deal illegal

Despite all the official assurances that the contracts were legal, the trial court judge held on March 16, 2000, that “a legally enforceable financial commitment of more than 5 years in duration is a ‘liability’ requiring a counter petition opportunity”.
  

However, Mr. Justice B.F. Ralph also ruled that in keeping with the provisions of the agreement, council was obliged to negotiate an amendment to the agreements, which would conform to the requirements of the Municipal Act. “Because the Partnering Agreement provides for this event, however, it is my conclusion that the council resolution of July 12, 1999, remains a valid resolution.”  

In so finding, he dismissed the case of the plaintiff, Gordon Robson, but forced the renegotiated shortening of the agreement to five years.  

That is what happened. The leases were renegotiated to include balloon payments at the end of five years that would essentially require the district to reimburse the developer for all of the 25 years of lease payments that were to be lost. The amount of those balloon payments was shocking and represented a huge burden on the taxpayers of Maple Ridge.  

However, in legal terms, that was not the end of the matter.

Robson appealed the decision. On July 3, 2002, the B.C. Court of Appeal in a unanimous decision allowed the appeal. Madame Justice M. Anne Rowles, who wrote the judgment on behalf of the court, noted that: 

“The appellant’s submissions on this issue may be summarized as follows. The decision of the trial judge would permit a municipal council to approve an illegal act provided there is a saving provision to the effect that if a court should conclude that a council’s act is illegal, council will adopt a legal course. If this decision were to be followed in other cases, the appellant argues, proceedings to challenge illegal actions would be dismissed and the plaintiffs would be punished in costs. Such an approach flies in the face of fundamental principles. Any resolution or bylaw which authorizes the doing of an act contrary to the legislation must be found to be beyond the powers of a council. That is so because  municipal councils have only that power which is delegated to them by the legislature. It cannot be presumed that the legislature would permit councils to authorize themselves to act illegally provided there was an acknowledgment of council's responsibility to act legally if brought before the courts. Such a result would encourage municipal governments to circumvent the statutory restrictions on their power.

“[33] In the appellant's submission, there is a positive obligation on municipal governments to act within the law and it is not open to them to shift that burden to the taxpayers and the courts when and if they are faced with uncertainty as to the extent of their legislative authority.”
The court agreed with Robson’s argument, “that the course adopted by the District in this case had the effect of circumventing the purpose of the legislation. I also agree with the appellant's submission that the trial judge, having found that the leases to be entered into constituted liabilities requiring a counter petition opportunity, ought to have declared the Resolutions and Agreements were beyond the power of the District. The effect of such a declaration would be to send the matter back to the District to decide whether to renegotiate or to approve the Agreements as they existed while granting a counter petition opportunity.”

The court allowed the appeal on this ground and granted the declaration sought, that the agreements approved by council were ultra vires (beyond the power of) the district and void ab initio. 

The district is not appealing the decision to the Supreme Court of Canada. Further, it has chosen to renegotiate the agreements rather than approving them while granting a counter-petition opportunity.

This decision has huge implications for P3s entered into by municipalities and other levels of government, because it characterizes operating leases as liabilities. As such, they cannot be “hidden” off the books.  

A final note regarding Robson’s lawsuit. He has put the current mayor, council and senior staff on notice that they “will all be held personally responsible”. Will he file further lawsuits against the individuals involved?  

It is doubtful, because ultimately there is really no one who will gain, since the municipality would likely end up paying damages, and the taxpayers would ultimately pay that tab as well. 

Could the new council have scrapped the deal?

When the 1999–2002 council was sworn in, the Robson lawsuit was underway. As seen above, there was also much public criticism of the project because of concern about costs, and because there was no referendum on the issue.  

Would it have been possible for council to reconsider the deal, or were they trapped because the partnering and development agreements had already been signed?

We cannot answer that question definitively, but do note that the possibility was brought to council’s attention and discussed at a meeting of December 15, 2000. Although this is not reflected in the council minutes or reports, it appears that a relevant Supreme Court of Canada decision was brought to council’s attention at a meeting on that date. (Note: There is no record of a meeting on that date, but there are records of meetings December 12 and 18.)  

On December 29, 2000, Robson faxed a newspaper story to Jake Sorba of the district. There is a handwritten note on the newspaper article, saying “Bob (Robertson) announced this does not apply to our situation at the December 15 meeting”. We are not so sure. CUPE believes the Supreme Court of Canada decision may be applicable.

What is suggested as not being applicable is a Supreme Court of Canada decision, Pacific National Investments Ltd. v. Victoria (City).
 The court held that a newly elected council was not liable for canceling a contract for the redevelopment of land on Victoria’s Inner Harbour, despite the fact that the developer had already carried out most of its obligations. “It suddenly found itself unable to construct the condominium development upon which its profit margin depended”. 

The story continues. “In its defence, the city claimed that it never had the legal right to enter into such a contract.  Judge LeBel (Supreme Court of Canada Justice) said the legislation under which B.C. municipalities operate does not give them power to make this sort of deal.  In addition, he said, common law prevents a council from binding its successors to contracts.”  

That decision meant the City of Victoria could nullify the multi-million-dollar deal because it lacked the right to negotiate it in the first place. It sounds a lot like the situation in Maple Ridge. 

In the Victoria case, the City did end up paying restitution to Pacific National Investments Ltd. (PNI).  In May, 2002, the BC Supreme Court ordered that $1.08 million be paid to PNI.  That represented the actual value of the extra work done by PNI in relation to the contracts.   The contracts themselves were void.   In other words, if the case is applicable to Maple Ridge, the District would only have been liable for the value of actual work done at the time of termination, and not the further obligations related to the contract.   

Why no referendum?

Why didn’t the district avoid all the legal problems it later encountered, including the need to renegotiate the deal, all at a great expense to the local taxpayer? Why did council go to such great lengths to avoid a public referendum?  The answer, CUPE believes, is that the district thought they would lose a referendum.   

The January 25, 1999, letter from KPMG to Ron Boyes, referenced above, includes the following quote: “At this stage you believe that the Community is generally supportive of the idea (of the development). At the same time, if the District develops the site on its own, there is concern that a referendum to finance the development might not pass.”
In other words, council thought it could sidestep a losing referendum by entering a public private partnership. 

TRYING TO UNDERSTAND THE DEAL

A baffling quagmire

On August 12, 2002, the district held a special committee of the whole meeting to deal with the downtown core project. The minutes show that the quagmire of negotiated and renegotiated contracts is as much of a baffling mystery to district staff, accountants and lawyers as it is to us. 

Adding to the confusion, Bill Cox, municipal auditor at BDO Dunwoody, told the meeting that “the cost of buying out the developer at the end of five years is unclear”. He added that “the District is working with the developer to appoint a panel of three accounting experts to devise a formula for calculating the cost of a buyout”.

When asked what interest rate risk the developer really took on, “the General Manager of Corporate and Financial Services replied that this is a question that the Municipality has been asking. In looking at the project and the risks associated to it, the question remains: Why did we not assume the interest rate risk?”

Ray Young, hired as legal counsel after the Court of Appeal decision, told the special committee that “Council needs to ascertain that there was a 25 year deal collapsed down to five years to make it lawful requiring a figure at the end of five years for a buyout.”

When asked what the five-year date might be, he responded that “there are no agreements from which we have a benchmark to determine when the five years can be calculated, however, it is fair to anticipate no longer than five years from July, 1999.  In essence 2004 is probably the benchmark figure.”

When asked by a Mr. Jones “does Voth own the office building and land under it?”, Mr. Young indicated he did not know who owned the building”.
 Apparently, nobody else does either, because no one stepped forward to clarify.

Finally, Jones asked “Where does the $4 million buy down applied to the library lie now?” Just to confirm that everything truly is a mess, Cox, the auditor for BDO Dunwoody, the same company that provided the “Value for Money” report three years ago replied that: “this is part of the details that is trying to be quantified: what will be payable; the amount of everything gone into the project, and paid to date; and what would be due had the lease continued by using the standard industry rule to determine what the cost would be”.

Unravelling the financial mess

Given such confusion, CUPE has attempted to sort out what we know about the financial dealings to date.  

Earlier, we outlined what was in the original partnering agreement that was signed on July 13, 1999, and the follow-up development agreement of August 30, 1999.  The project was developed on municipally owned land in the downtown core of Maple Ridge where city hall and some recreational facilities were located. This area was to be redeveloped.  

The developer was to “enter into a Ground Lease for the Lands for the Facilities with the District for a term of 50 years.” The “facilities” were improvements to the leisure centre, a library, an arts centre and a youth centre.  

The district was to transfer ownership of a portion of those lands to the developer who would build a hotel and office building on them.

The district committed to leasing 31,500 square feet of space from the developer in the office tower. After 25 years, the district was to have the option of renewing the lease, purchasing the developer’s interest in any of the buildings other than the hotel and office building at the residual value for that building, or walking away. 

The development agreement (August 30, 2002) specified that “the residual value is calculated on the basis of depreciation of the capital costs by 4 per cent per annum over 25 years; and, is therefore, 36 per cent of the initial capital costs.”
 The original contract is unclear as to what is to happen to the leased office space upon completion of the lease.  

The developer was to design, construct and finance the facilities. The district was responsible for maintenance and operations of the facilities, including providing a fund for “capital repairs and replacements” to a maximum of 5 per cent of the lease rates.
  

The district was to make a cash contribution of $4 million to the facilities. An amendment to the partnering agreement, dated June 15, 2000, increased the district’s cash contribution from $4 million to $7 million.  

According to the minutes of the special committee of the whole meeting of August 12, 2002, the general manager of corporate and financial services noted that, “the $4 million payment is now $7 million, in which BDO is looking into.”

The signatories to the agreement were Maple Ridge Town Centre Developments Ltd. (attention Ken Voth), P3 ITI (short for P3 International Trade and Investments Inc.) (attention Bill Stelmaschuk) and the District of Maple Ridge.

The original lease schedule was dated July 13, 1999. It was revised on August 26, 1999, February 14, 2000, March 29, 2000, and May 31, 2000. Remember that the trial court decision (the first one) was rendered on March 16, 2000, necessitating the renegotiation of the deals to fall within the five-year period.  

In June and July of 2000 (the copies of contracts that we have been provided by the district do not have the dates filled in) a series of contracts were signed, essentially dividing the various leases up into individual components, and assigning the agreements to new entities, but with the same principals involved.  

These final lease agreements provided that for each component the tenant (Maple Ridge) would pay the following:

· Monthly basic rent (lease payment as in schedule);

· “Additional rent” – the tenant’s proportionate share of operating expenses, taxes, utility costs and the cost of all additional services including an administrative fee equal to 15 per cent of the additional services; 

· The cost of any change orders;

· At the end of five years, the balloon rent amount – the present value of the lease payments for years six to 25;

· Any profit the landlord would have earned for years six to 25; and,

· Any prepayment fees for mortgages, including the Toronto Dominion Bank (who held a mortgage on the property).

However, the agreement also provided for the right of renewal of the lease under the same terms except that the lease payments would reflect any increase in the Consumer Price Index. There was a buyout price associated with each component and for each option (after five years or after 25 years). That table is attached as Appendix B of this report. Note that total annual lease and parking costs are $2,564,380 on a project with a total development cost of $23,011,251. As well, remember there was an upfront cash contribution of $7 million.  

District records show that the total amount payable under these agreements will be $20.4 million up to December 31, 2001. In addition, the amounts to be spent in 2002 on further construction totaled $11.1 million plus the financing fees (interest) to be paid over the next six-year period ($9.5 million).  

This does not include other related development costs that have been paid and recorded as expenditures when they occurred in 2000 and 2001. To December 31, 2001, these related costs amounted to about $4.8 million.  

According to the district’s figures, the total payments by the end of 2007 will be $38.5 million in total construction costs under lease agreements, $ 9.5 million in interest costs under the remaining lease term and $.8 million in interest costs paid in 2001. That equals $48.8 million plus $4.8 million in other town centre-related costs. The grand total: $53.6 million. 

These totals do not include any financing fees beyond the five-year lease term as it has not yet been determined if future borrowing or lease financing will be undertaken.

It is expected that the $53.6-million total will increase substantially due to financing fees. If the district doesn’t finance the project beyond the five-year lease term, the taxpayers will have to absorb a $20.6 million lump sum payment for 2006, and the $11.3 million payment for 2007.  

If Maple Ridge does finance the approximately $31.1 million owing at the completion of the arts centre, the price tag will increase considerably. At the August 12, 2002 meeting Mayor Hogarth himself has said that the “25 year deal ends up being $70 million agreed to  in 1999.” We think it will be more.

In Maple Ridge, a 1 per cent tax increase represents about $250,000. Therefore, a $20-million payout in 2006 would require a tax increase of 80 per cent. That’s in just one year. The increase needed to cover the 2007 payout would be about 45 per cent. As well, the district acknowledges there will be further costs related to construction of the arts centre.  

The Ken Stewart connection

There is no doubt that the agreements were convoluted. Even the experts have not sorted out exactly what financial commitments were made. The agreements were illegal and every effort was made to push this deal ahead at breakneck speed and with analysis obviously designed to convince the public that the deal was much better than it was. The project did not go out to tender or a request for proposals. 

Our question is simple: Why did this happen? One of the concerns about P3s is that often the motivation to push them ahead is ideological instead of practical. The BDO Dunwoody analysis, when looked at with a critical eye, indicated that the taxpayers of Maple Ridge would have been better off by tens of millions of dollars if the project had been built in a traditional way. Why, then, did this proceed?

CUPE believes that part of the answer lies in the relationships of those that were involved in the deal.  

Current Liberal MLA Ken Stewart was on the council from 1996 to 1999. He signed the partnering agreement on behalf of the district in August 1999.  Stewart didn’t run again for council in 1999 but successfully ran as a Liberal in the provincial legislature in the 2001 election.   

We have spoken about the involvement of William Stelmaschuk as a broker when the deal was going to involve a partnership with Chinese interests from Dongcheng.  Stelmaschuk’s interests continued after the Chinese investment dissipated. It is not clear exactly what he brought to the deal once the Voth Brothers were on board. Certainly he has continued to be a principal.  

We mentioned that China International Trade Centre and Investments Inc., of which Stelmaschuk was a principal, changed its name to P3 International Trade and Investments Inc. on June 25, 1998. This company joined with Voth Brothers to sign the partnering agreement and development agreement signed with the district in July and August 1999.  

In fact, on page 35 of the development agreement Stelmaschuk is listed as the contact for P3 ITI. He was involved from the beginning and continued to be involved.  

Stewart and Stelmaschuk have been close business associates in the past. Stelmaschuk worked for the attorney general’s department in corrections, then left to form a company in the 1980s. This company, WJS Group, was an early pioneer in privatizing of government services. It managed group homes, community living and some corrections contracts. 

Stewart also worked in the attorney general’s department from 1974 to 1984, in corrections, then left to work with Stelmaschuk until 1989. To quote the legislative assembly web site: “Ken worked with the Attorney General’s ministry before moving into the private sector where he worked as the general manager of a new company involved in the transition of government services to the private sector. During Ken’s time as general manager, the company grew from two employees to over three hundred.”  

There are other connections. Stelmaschuk managed two provincial Liberal nomination campaigns for Stewart, most recently in 2001. According to Elections BC records, WJ Stelmaschuk and Associates made a contribution of $467.40 to Stewart’s 1996 provincial campaign and a contribution of $1,000 to his 2001 provincial campaign.  

Stewart confirmed this relationship. Stelmaschuk has not yet responded to our voice message.

The council minutes of November 9, 1999, contain the following: “He (CAO Robertson) also advised that the writ filed against the District by Mr. Robson alleging a conflict of interest against the Mayor and NPA Council members has been dismissed.”
 

However, the court did not deal with the merits of the case. According to Robson, he essentially did not press this matter, so it was dropped.  

Robson has been interviewed twice by the RCMP with regard to Stewart’s involvement in the downtown core redevelopment. An investigation, involving the commercial crime section of the RCMP, has taken place.   

When we contacted the commercial crime squad, we were referred to the community relations department. We have not heard back from them. We do not know the status or extent of the investigation, or whether it is continuing.    
DAMAGE CONTROL

Where we are at now  

In response to the Court of Appeal decision that found the partnering and development agreements illegal, the district, on July 15, 2002, appointed a negotiating team to meet with the developer to “address the issues raised by the court decision and to find solutions”,
 primarily by buying out the developer.  

Given the information in this investigative report, we are concerned about BDO Dunwoody’s continued involvement in this process and the district’s defence of that continued involvement. 

A district news release on August 14, 2002, notes that,

“With regard to calculating the cost of a buyout, Hogarth said the District is working to get agreement with the developer on the appointment of a three-member panel of accountants. The Mayor said BDO Dunwoody will continue to represent the District in this process.

“‘There is some confusion about BDO Dunwoody’s role in the launch of the Town Centre project’, Hogarth said. The company provided a balanced evaluation of the pros and cons of the project proposal in 1999, but did not take part in negotiating the partnering and developing agreements. Since then, BDO has performed well as the District’s auditor.”

Given the information in this report, surely, Mayor Hogarth and council, with its access to all the relevant documents and staff, must now be fully aware of all the information that we have been able to glean without the benefit of the district’s resources and access. 

Given the information we have found and our stated concerns about the BDO Dunwoody report and the actions of both councils, it is understandable that the people of Maple Ridge would be concerned about the motivation behind his statement that: “there is strong support for an approach that looks forward to getting financial agreements in place so we can move on.”

When we attended the 2002 meeting of the Union of B.C. Municipalities, both Ken Stewart and Al Hogarth expressed the same sentiment.   

CUPE agrees that the district must move forward. However, present circumstances and actions can only be understood with a full comprehension of what happened.  

Under considerable public pressure, the district recently took a positive step forward in announcing there would be a review of the town centre project. At its August 27, 2002, meeting, council agreed to issue a request for proposals, inviting submissions from firms that have experience in project development and P3 financing.  

“‘The review will look at the origins and development of the project, the roles and responsibilities of those involved, and the financial model,’ said Mayor Hogarth. “‘The process will include a review of the original business analysis for the projects, the approval process, and all contracts and agreements’.”  

CUPE BC applauds the wide mandate of the proposed review. It is hoped that the information contained in this report will help interested citizens of Maple Ridge scrutinize the process and ensure all relevant information is included in the review.   

On October 8, 2002, council passed a motion that the accounting firm of Kroll, Lindquist and Avey be retained to complete a review of the core project as outlined in the terms of reference.   

The municipal election connection

Given the imminent municipal election, CUPE believes that the Maple Ridge electorate deserves to have as much information in front of it as possible.  

While this report may raise questions prior to the election, it cannot provide all the answers. For that reason, CUPE issues a challenge to each and every incumbent candidate. 

Your actions cannot be scrutinized prior to the election. You can, however, assist the voters of Maple Ridge by making a commitment that, if the review finds any fault in the actions of any councillors, that the councillor involved will commit to resigning immediately. 

That fault could include negligence in failing to ask questions about the materials presented (for example regarding the BDO Dunwoody report or the legal advice), it could involve deliberately withholding information during the 1996–1999 term or the 1999–2002 term, that the project was not as attractive as portrayed to the public, or any other action that the citizens choose to ask their councillors to be accountable. 

Such a commitment prior to the election might go a long way towards reassuring the people of Maple Ridge that their council members are prepared to be held accountable for their actions.  

Inspector of municipalities

While we laud the district for undertaking an independent review of the redevelopment project, we also think a wider inquiry needs to occur. That is why we sent a letter on September 17, 2002, requesting that Dale Wall, B.C.’s inspector of municipalities, exercise his power pursuant to section 1021 of the Local Government Act to seek approval of the lieutenant-governor, to hold an inquiry into the redevelopment of its downtown core.  

In our letter we said that, “while it is a step forward for the Municipality to engage an auditor, the whole matter is so serious, with so many unanswered questions, that it should be dealt with by way of an independent Inquiry conducted by the Office of the Inspector of Municipalities.”  

We have not received a response to that request, but we note the following:

· The office of the inspector of municipalities is not an independent body like the ombudsman, FOI commissioner or the auditor general. Inspector Dale Wall is an assistant deputy minister with the ministry of community, aboriginal and women’s services. This is a political position.    

· The lieutenant-governor must approve requests by the municipal inspector to hold inquiries. The provincial government has been actively encouraging P3s in virtually all areas of government, including municipalities. In fact, the government has introduced measures in its draft community charter specifically designed to enable P3s.  Further, the draft charter was accompanied by a discussion paper that says: “A team will work over the coming months to explore options and make recommendation on desired changes. It will be asked to identify practical ways to encourage public-private partnerships.”

· There is a concern that the Liberal cabinet will be reluctant to approve an investigation into a failed P3. It may be reticent to approve an inquiry that involves questions that relate to Ken Stewart, a Liberal member of the legislature. 

A final word on accountability 

Much of the information presented here has come to us from the district through FOI requests. Without that information it would have been difficult if not impossible to piece together this report.  

Recently the provincial government enacted changes to the FOI and Protection of Privacy Act. Those changes make it more difficult to see some government records. 

CUPE recognizes that there are legitimate limits as to what information citizens should be allowed access. However, the test that determines whether information should be available to citizens should depend entirely upon whether there is some institutional or individual interest that must, in the interests of all society, be protected. The test should have nothing to do with protection of elected representatives’ political interests. 

The draft community charter and discussion paper proposes to make it easier for municipalities to enter into P3s. There are also proposals to make it easier for municipalities to use money borrowed from the taxpayer-funded Municipal Finance Authority to finance such proposals.   

All municipalities jointly guarantee money borrowed from the MFA. So a taxpayer in Kelowna is guaranteeing the debt of a P3 like the one in Maple Ridge. And the taxpayer in Maple Ridge is definitely on the hook for this partnership in his/her community.  

Finally, the draft community charter proposes to make it exactly twice as hard to force a referendum on deals like this one by increasing the required signatures from 5 to 10 per cent of the voters from the last election. In some cases the requirement for a referendum is done away with altogether.  

What has happened in Maple Ridge may make people think twice about these legislative changes.  

CONCLUSION

Steering clear of P3s

This report is meant primarily to provide Maple Ridge residents with information they may find useful in understanding what happened with the redevelopment of their downtown core. We also hope the report will inform municipalities and other government bodies of the potential dangers of entering public private partnership agreements.  

Almost all of the problems Maple Ridge has encountered in this project arose from one simple fact: The decision-makers let their determination to proceed with a P3 lead the way.  From the outset every step was tailored to steer the redevelopment project in that direction. 

The determination to proceed privately, combined with one-sided negotiations, left Maple Ridge with contracts that were secret, illegal and outrageous. Throughout the project, good sense and serious evaluation were left by the wayside. So were the taxpayers of the district. 

� Development and Operational Committee Minutes, November 4, 1996, page 10


� Minutes of special in-camera council meeting, September 29, 1997, Page 4.


� Letter from law office of Phillip Lundrie containing itinerary, September 29, 1997.  


� The Straits Times, February 14, 1999, page 4


� The Independent, February 1, 1999


� See MacDonald Ng report, Appendix A, page 2 


� Source:  Municipal Finance Authority


� MacDonald Ng & Co. report, page 4


� Ibid, page 4


� BDO Dunwoody report, August 31, 1999, page 2


� Winnipeg Free Press, July 21, 2002


� Special Committee of the Whole Meeting, August 12, 2002, page 11


� Ibid, page 11. 


� Ken Stewart, September 18, 2002.


� Minutes of in-camera council meeting, August 30, 1999, page 3.


� Minutes of council meeting, November 9, 1999, page 13.


� Report from CAO Bob Robertson to Mayor Al Hogarth and members of council, December 8, 1999, page 3. 


� Council meeting minutes, December 14, 1999, page 15


� Report from MacDonald Ng and Company, CGA, CFP, October 2002


� In-camera Council meeting, November 10, 1997, page 4. 


� Fast Facts: Maple Ridge Town Centre, Facts About Economic Benefits, October 5, 1999.


� Minutes of council meeting, November 9, 1999, page 13.


� Sections 5 and 242 of the Municipal Act, R.S.B.C. 1996, C. 323. 


� Robson v. Maple Ridge (District) et al, 2002 BCCA 422


� Maple Ridge News, July 10, 2002, page 1


� Council minutes, November 9, 1999, page 13


� Council minutes, December 14, 1999, page 15


� Maple Ridge Pitt Meadows News, December 15, 1999.


� Ralph J., Robson v. Corporation of District of Maple Ridge et.al., 2000 BCSC 996


�Robson v. Maple Ridge (District) et al, 2002 BCCA 422, paragraph 35


� Pacific National Investments Ltd. v. Victoria (City) [2000]2 S.C.R. 919


� Special Committee of the Whole Minutes, August 12, 2002, page 4





� Ibid, page 7


� Ibid, page 7


� Ibid, page 8


� Ibid, page 9


� Ibid, page 10


� Development agreement, August 30, 1999, Article 3.2 “Financial Envelope” (page 8)


� Development agreement, August 30, 1999, Article 7.1 “Commissioning”(page 23)


� Minutes of council meeting, November 9, 1999, page 14


� District of Maple Ridge News Release, July 15, 2002.


� The Community Charter: A New Legislative Framework for Local Government, May 2002, page 17.





PAGE  
1
SECRET & ILLEGAL


